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MINUTES OF CUSTOMER SERVICES COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 14th DECEMBER 2023 IN THE OFFICE AND (REMOTELY VIA MS TEAMS)

Present:		
1. [bookmark: _Hlk79409625]Louise Gregory (Convenor) (Office)
2. Teresa McNally (Office) 
3. Adam Brown (Teams)
4. Sandy Hunter (Teams)

In Attendance:  	Linda McLaren, Director of Housing Services (Office) 
				Andrew Gibb, Director of Property Services (Office) 

1.0 RECORDING OF MEETING 

	RESOLUTION:  Committee approved that the meeting be recorded.

2.0 ELECTION OF OFFICE BEARERS 

2.1 	Convenor
	The Director of Property Services asked for nominations for the position of Convenor.  Louise Gregory was nominated by Teresa McNally, seconded by Adam Brown.

RESOLUTION:  No further nominations were received and Louise Gregory 
was duly elected as Convenor for 2023/2024.

2.2 	Vice Convenor
	The Convenor asked for nominations for the position of Vice Convenor.  Sandy Hunter            was nominated by Teresa McNally and seconded by Louise Gregory.

	RESOLUTION:  No further nominations were received, and Sandy Hunter was duly elected as Vice Convenor for 2023/2024.

3.0 APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Margaret Baxter.

4.0 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
[bookmark: _Hlk37836827]
There were no declarations of interest.

5.0 MINUTES OF CUSTOMER SERVICES COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 3RD AUGUST 2023 
RESOLUTION:  the Minutes of the Customer Services Committee Meeting of 3rd August 2023 were approved as a true record on a motion from Teresa McNally              and seconded by Adam Brown.

6.0 MATTERS ARISING FROM 5.0

6.1 [bookmark: _Hlk158638261]	Mar Street, Alloa
	The Director of Property Services updated the Committee that an email had been received on 2 of the flats are now occupied.  However, we are still in the same position with flat 3, in that we are waiting on the MPAN number being rectified by Scottish Power.

6.2 	Estate Inspection
	COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally commented that she had volunteered but had not been contacted yet.

	The Director of Property Services advised that a halt has been put on Estate Inspections presently, due to the staff shortages within the Property Services team.  We will revisit this around April 2024, and as soon as these are re-instated, the Assistant Property Services Officer will be in touch with Teresa and Louise to arrange for them to go along to the inspections.

6.3 	Fair Processing Notice
	The Director of Housing Services advised that a sentence was added to the Tenant’s Handbook pointing to where tenants could find a full copy.

7.0 COMMERCIALLY SENSITIVE EXTRACT OF CUSTOMER SERVICES HELD ON 3RD AUGUST 2023 

RESOLUTION:  The Commercially Sensitive Extract of Minute of Customer Services Committee Meeting held 3rdAugust 2023 was approved as a true and accurate record on a motion from Louise Gregory and seconded by Teresa McNally.

8.0 MATTERS ARISING FROM 6.0

There were no matters arising.

9.0 CUSTOMER SERVICES PERFORMANCE REPORTS 2023/24 (Q2) 

5 
6 
7 
8 
9 
9.1	Customer Services Q2 Performance Management Reports
[bookmark: _Hlk158644526]	The Director of Property Services summarised the report to Committee.

Key Performance Indicator Report 
Committee noted the following:

· Performance in Q2 of 68% (against a target of 80%).
· 72% of KPI’s were achieved for the quarter, 29.8% were not.
· 19 have improved, 20 have remained the same and 18 have deteriorated. 
· Appendix 2 was summarised for the Committee.

· Non-emergency repairs are sitting at 8.2 days which is an improvement since Q1.  We are still seeing the knock-on effect of Logie’s contract ending.  This has also influenced some of the others.
· Appointments are being given for every job from QAPM, but at present, we are unable to get that data from QAPM’s system.  Therefore, this is only showing a fraction of the figure we have been able to verify.  
· A couple of projects have not yet started, and these have been put back due to the team being understaffed.  These will be concluded later in the year.
· Looking at a funding stream from City Technical Services for 5 units at Bank Street which are electrically heated.
· Getting up to speed with adaptations in Q3.
	
	The Director of Housing advised that in relation to voids and re-letting, we have cleared some historical voids during Q1, and this has improved since the changeover of contractor.  It is hoped that by the end of the year, we will be reaching our target.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Louise Gregory enquired about the solar panel cleaning and where the solar panels were located.

The Director of Property Services advised that we have them on the 33 units at Elm Grove and Forth Crescent and the 55 units where we did the EWI contract.  

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Sandy Hunter enquired about how the decision is made around a tenant receiving a decorating grant or whether we paint the property.

The Director of Property Services advised that our Lettable Standard advises that we will only do decoration where the property is extremely bad such as nicotine stained, vibrant colours, e.g., blacks, orange etc.  or if the wallpaper is severely torn. The final decision is made by staff and their judgement as to whether we should decorate or issue a decoration voucher to the tenant. 

9.2	Q2 Departmental Plan Review
[bookmark: _Hlk158644550]	The Director of Property Services summarised the key aspects of the Departmental Plan:

· 21 activities completed against the plan.
· 4 activities were not completed in Q2 but are underway during Q3.
· 1 activity which was incomplete. That has been put off until Q4. 
· Overall, we achieved 80.5% against a target of 80% and for the year to date we are sitting at 91% against a target of 80%, so we are well on track for the year-end.

The Director of Housing Services and Director of Property Services ran through section 5.2 of the report to update on the activities not achieved as follows:

· due to a post becoming vacant, we have deferred reviewing tenancy support services until the Staffing Review is complete. 

· The Forth Valley Network has not commenced however Clackmannanshire Council have a new Tenant Participation Officer and they have met with our Tenant Engagement and Communication Officer. They are both keen to get the Forth Valley Network Group up and running and hoping to get a date in the diary for January 2024. The group will comprise of any Tenant Participation/Engagement Officer who works in either a Local Authority or Housing Association within the Forth Valley area. 

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:   Teresa McNally enquired what a Dynamic Form was. 

The Director of Property Services & Director of Housing Services advised that the form is automated and can be accessed through a device and will pull information from our housing software and will pre-populate tenant details and other information and works through the tenant portal “My Home.”

· Factoring updates for Q2 would normally have been completed, but that has been put back due to staff shortages.  This is an exercise where all documentation is reviewed, and this will be conducted in Q3.

9.3	Q2 Complaints and Feedback 
[bookmark: _Hlk158644576]	The Director of Property Services summarised the main aspects of the report:

· Complaints increased slightly (4.4%) during Q2, but we are not overly concerned.
· Housing complaints are low and remain consistent.  No concerns.
· Reactive repairs form the bulk of complaints, and had an increase of 10 in Q2, and a couple of complaints around defects, which is understandable given the delays around getting the contractor to complete the defects.  
· Good feedback regarding the operatives, but communication is being monitored monthly by the contractors and officers.  

Section 6 gives the percentage resolved for stage 1 and stage 2 complaints.  
In Q2 98.4% were resolved at stage 1 and 100% resolved at stage 2, so a big improvement from the first quarter.

Section 7 and complaints received, and we have no concerns about the levels as they are consistent.

· No change in the reasons why reactive repairs is the largest source of complaints.
· No complaints re equalities in Q1 or Q2.  Time taken is now down to 1.86 days to resolve a stage 1 and 13.5 days to resolve a stage 2, so under target.
· Not much change in terms of resolution from Q1.
· No complaints to the Ombudsman or the first-tier tribunal in Q2.  
· Positive feedback is still at high levels at 63%.  

The Director of Property Services ran through section 10, learning from complaints.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Adam Brown commented that it was good to see the positive feedback levels and wondered how these were received and monitored.

The Director of Property Services explained about staff recording any positive feedback they receive and also we use CX Feedback surveys which are circulated after every repair and automatically sends an e-mail or a text to the tenant.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Adam Brown enquired about the development where we are having some issues with the contractor and dealing with the defects. He wondered when the development was handed over and if it was still within the end of year defects period. 

The Director of Property Services updated Adam on the situation that the end of years defect period was in March this year. We are now at the stage where Kingdom, as the lead developer, are now appointing a third-party contactor to finish the defects for us and they will deduct any associated costs from the retention.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Louise Gregory enquired if there was any major work in the defects.

The Director of Property Services advised that the defects varied, there are common issues with a few of the patio doors and some other minor issues.  Tenants have been asked to re-confirm every defect.

9.4	Q2 Planned Maintenance Programme Review 
[bookmark: _Hlk158644601]	The Director of Property Services updated the Committee on progress to date at Appendix 1 on the investment areas for Q2 2023/24:

· Emergency Light Testing – underway.
· Electrical Periodic Testing – 100% compliance in Q1 and Q2.  One of the new acquisitions failed to get it done before the month end.  It was not occupied, and it was done a couple of days late.  The process has been changed now that any new acquisition will have the electrician go in on day 1 or day 2.
· Gutter Cleaning – should be complete by now. 
· External Decoration – further progress in Q2, sitting at around 80% complete, with work outstanding at Mill Road, which had been put on hold due to looking at the external walkways.
· Boiler Replacement – budgeted for doing St Mungo’s Wynd, but there has been an error on some of the data on our system, so therefore there will be no other boiler programmes going ahead this year.  Tenants have been advised.
· Kitchen Replacements – this was expected to be completed in Q2.  Now on site in Q3 and progress is being made. This is expected to be complete by February 2024.
· The Charrier – Flood Protection Measures – completed on site with the only additional work is that we have bought one shared owner property, so that will be completed in the New Year.
· Bank Street – Energy Measures – City Technical can potentially fund this now.  
· Smaller projects – effectively complete, other than the mobility scooter storage, which was put on hold as not a priority. There is also legionella remedial works which we are trying to resolve, and by the year-end we will still be hitting our target.

RESOLUTION:  the Committee approved the Customer Services Performance Reports 2023/24 (Q2).

10.0 [bookmark: _Hlk55211166]LETTABLE STANDARD REVIEW 

The Director of Property Services summarised the key aspects of the report, which is reviewed every 2 years.

Section 4 noted that there were 2 main comments from staff:

· Adding the installation of air quality monitors during the void period.  This is being considered for the 2024-25 budget, so we will retain this for a future amendment.
· Gas and electric meters will be free from debt with keys/cards provided if required and this section has been added to the document. 

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally enquired under heating, electrical and water, second page of the draft, and wondered what was a CP12.

The Director of Property Services advised that this is the formal name for Corgi’s form and that tenants are advised that this is the Landlord’s Gas Safety Record.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally also enquired re divisional fencing.  Her understanding was that she thought that fencing would be replaced with galvanised fencing going forward to save on long-term maintenance costs.  The Lettable standard notes timber fencing.

	ACTION:  The Director of Property Services will take out the reference to the type of material and will change the wording to read 900mm fencing.

	RESPONSIBLILITY
Director of Property Services 



[bookmark: _Hlk158644630]	RESOLUTION:  The Committee approved the recommendation to the Board of the Lettable Standard Review.

11.0 PROPERTY LEASING POLICY REVIEW 

The Director of Housing Services summarised the key aspects of the report, which is reviewed every 5 years, having last been reviewed in January 2019.

As part of the Property Leasing Review, we provide background information to Committee on the number of leases we have, what organisations are leasing from us, expiry dates and any management issues.

Section 4.2 advised the four organisations we currently have lease arrangements with.

We currently have no issues with any of the organisations who lease from us.  They are all running smoothly, and we have regular six-monthly review meetings.

The Director of Housing Services ran through section 5.0 of the report which showed the minor policy amendments, and the full draft was at Appendix 1.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION: Sandy Hunter commented regarding the properties that are leased to support providers and advised that they are not likely to be inspected on the environment at any time.  We would not get any detail from the Care Inspectorate on how suitable the setting is as a care support provider, so he was unsure whether there was anything additional we would need to do in relation to increased wear and tear of the properties.

The Director of Housing Services advised that staff do visit the properties every six months as part of the Lease Review process also as part of the lease, we have various schedules about responsibility of the organisation leasing the property and the responsibility of the Association.  

To date, we have not had any issues with any of the organisations that currently lease from us. 

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION: Sandy Hunter also commented that the Care Inspectorate will have powers to immediately shut down premises as well, and wondered if there was any caveat in terms of the leases and continuation of rent on the properties.

The Director of Housing advised that there were clauses in all the leases on the termination and notice periods that must be given by both parties.  
[bookmark: _Hlk154057925]
RESOLUTION:  The Committee noted the tracked changes to the Property Leasing Policy at Appendix 1 and approved the recommendation to the Board of the Property Leasing Policy Review.

12.0 EXPERIAN RENTAL EXCHANGE 

[bookmark: _Hlk158644779]The Director of Housing Services summarised the key aspects of the report.

The Association first heard about this from another RSL, and the Director of Housing Services contacted Experian to find out more about it and what benefits there could be to our tenants if the Association were to use this.

Experian would give tenants a credit scoring based on their rent payments and this would also provide tenants with a digital footprint.

The benefits of this for our tenants would be if they were looking to buy a new mobile phone, or a new utility supplier or online shopping etc. if they do not have any other credit, and their credit score is not very high, the Association exchanging data with Experian allows the tenant to build up a credit score and get that digital footprint.

The Director of Housing continued to run through how the exchange works with the Committee.

Section 5.2 highlights that SDM are pricing the work for a template form.  Our IT budget for this year is underspent, so the unbudgeted amount for setting up the template would come under that umbrella.

Section 5.3 notes that there is an opt out option, so the process would be that all tenants would be written to, and they would have a 28-day period to opt out and their data would be removed from the report before it was sent off to Experian.

It is hoped that there would be an implementation date for the start of March/April 2024.

The Director of Housing explained that there had been a mix up with Section 16 of the report and ran through the correct order of the Appendices noted.

The Association’s Data Protection Officer is happy with everything and is satisfied with all the documentation in relation to GDPR and Data Protection. He will update the Associations Fair Processing Notice to include the information provided by Experian. 

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally enquired regarding Appendix 3, the Data Contribution Agreement and whether this was between Experian and Ochil View Housing Association.

The Director of Housing Services confirmed that it was.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Sandy Hunter enquired as it is an opt out type system, whether staff would be briefed in relation to any questions that may come from tenants, and do we have any tenants identified where the letter may have to be done in a different format.

The Director of Housing Services advised that staff would be briefed and that we do have a flag on our system that shows any tenant with communication difficulties, so we would have to have some communication interpreted or sent in large print etc. 

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally enquired about whether any information that is passed to Experian on behalf of our tenants would not be passed on to a third party.

The Director of Housing Services advised that this would not happen and the Data Contribution Agreement covers this area.

[bookmark: _Hlk154065801]RESOLUTION:  The Committee approved the Experian Rental Exchange.

13.0 ENERGY ADVICE AND FUEL SUPPORT FUNDING UPDATE 

The Director of Housing Services summarised the key aspects of the report and gave the Committee an update on the various sources that we have received funding for, having being successful in all three phases of funding we have applied for, the first phase covered some staff training, second phase allowed us to purchase energy saving goods and products to the value of £57,864 and fuel vouchers for £51,676 and an additional £10K to help with fuel debt.

To date, we have cleared £8,567 of fuel debt for four tenants.  We have also been successful in signing up with the Housing Association Charitable Trust (HACT), through Energy Redress, so we can obtain 6 x £49.00 vouchers for each tenant who has a pre-payment meter.  

The SFHA Fuel Support Fund vouchers will not be released until January 2024 where priority will be given to those who have been unable to access the HACT funding. 

In total £117,295.00 has been received from the SFHA Fuel Support Fund Round 4.

We also received £5,826 in Community Benefits which helped us host the Meet, Heat and Eat events, of which there were 6 and we had external advisers come along to these too.  They were well attended across the events.  We had 423 households attend the sessions.  

We have had lots of positive feedback from tenants and in the brief period of a month, there was over 67 positive feedback and that is normally what we would receive in a quarter.

It has been a lot of pressure on staff and other work areas, but it has also been a morale boost for staff too.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Sandy Hunter acknowledged the hard work of all staff involved and the good relationship tenants have with staff that they were able to share details about fuel poverty.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION: Louise Gregory commented that as a Board member she would have been happy to have helped in the events near her and it would have been a good opportunity to meet tenants too.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  The Committee noted the Energy Advice and Fuel Support Funding Update.

14.0 TENANT SCRUTINY ‘LIFE OF A REPAIR’ 

The Director of Property Services summarised the key aspects of the report.

As part of our Tenant Engagement and Communication Strategy, the Association created a Tenant Scrutiny Group consisting of several tenant members.  The purpose of the group was to provide a detailed examination of our services, led by tenants, and allowing them to scrutinise data and feedback and make recommendations for change/or improvement to our services.

The group met regularly between April and November and various repairs staff attended to cover different areas and provide information.  The recommendations and the final report were at Appendix 1.

The Director of Property Services ran through section 5.1 of the report and advised Committee of the findings / learning from the group sessions and the recommendations were noted against section 6.1 of the report:

· clearer guidance on condensation and dampness.  Given the significance of this area, the SMT feel that the best way to deal with this is to create a new dedicated handbook section on this.  Estimated costs are around £750.  
· Consensus that there could be a lot of benefits for having in-house repairs.  An initial feasibility study could be undertaken internally to provide further data and feedback to the Scrutiny Group.
· Greater use of “My Home” for reporting repairs and felt that this could be slightly better.  
· Post-repair review work.  The group propose that we introduce a more random check process upon completion, regardless of size and cost.  
· Recommendations that the contractor provide tenants with a text confirmation once a repairs appointment has been made.  

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally commented on the setting up of an in-house repair service, and that we would have to set up a subsidiary company, so that is not an easy thing to do, but was sure we could borrow other housing association’s expertise if that was the route we were wanting to pursue.

There were concerns about cost implications shared amongst the Committee, but all agreed it would do no harm to look at it again.

COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Teresa McNally enquired about how feedback was given to tenants going forward.

The Director of Property Services advised that once the report goes to the Board with the recommendations and our comments, we will feedback to the Scrutiny Group.

	RESOLUTION:  The Committee approved the Tenant Scrutiny “Life of a Repair.”

14.1 Tenant Scrutiny Outcomes Report
	RESOLUTION:  The Committee noted the Tenant Scrutiny Outcomes Report.

15.0 EXCEPTIONAL ALLOCATIONS REPORT 

The Director of Housing Services summarised the main aspects of the report.

Tenant 504129 and Tenant 504128 both qualified in terms of living in the properties for over 12 months. The circumstances were that one of the tenants’ father had passed away who was the tenant and the other it was the grandmother who was the tenant.

Both applicants qualified as level 2 successors, under our Succession Policy and under our tenancy agreement.  However, both properties were two-bedroom, ground floor elderly amenity properties, which meant that they had been designated for tenants over pensionable age, and both residents were not of pensionable age.

The Succession Policy states that if a property has been designed or adapted for a person with special needs, and that resident does not have those needs, or is not of pensionable age, if the property is elderly amenity, then they do not qualify to succeed the property.

The Policy advises that we permit residents to remain in the property on a Scottish Short Secure Tenancy Agreement (SSST), whilst we look for alternative accommodation that would be suitable.

However, on looking at the legal grounds to issue a SSST Agreement there was none that fitted this circumstance therefore, we sought advice from Harper Macleod, which is attached at Appendix 1.

Harper Macleod agreed that there were no grounds to give an SSST Agreement under these circumstances, so the option was to allow the residents to remain in both properties without any agreement whilst we looked for alternative accommodation.  However, due to both properties being in Fife and the occupants requiring ground floor accommodation the turnover of this type in the area required was very low. Therefore, the best option was to grant both occupants the tenancy as an exceptional allocation and grant a full Scottish Secure Tenancy Agreement.

RESOLUTION:  The Committee homologated the Exceptional Allocations Report.

16.0 SUCCESSION POLICY & ASSIGNATION AMENDMENT 

The Director of Housing Services advised Committee that the Succession Policy and Assignation Policy were not due for a review until 2025 however, both required amendments. The policies advise that we would issue a Scottish Short Secure Tenancy (SSST) Agreement to occupants who do not qualify to succeed or have a tenancy assigned to them whilst, we look for alternative accommodation. The advice from Harper McLeod was that there was no legal grounds to do this therefore the Succession and Assignation Policies have been amended to remove reference to the issuing of a SSST. 

The Policies will still come back for a full review in 2025.

RESOLUTION:  The Committee approved the recommendation to the Board of the Succession Policy amendment and the Assignation Policy amendment.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  

17.0 WINTER 2023 NEWSLETTERS FOR INFORMATION

	RESOLUTION:  The Committee noted the Corporate and LOchil Views Newsletters.

17.1 Corporate Winter Newsletter
17.2 Lochil View Alloa, Sauchie & Clackmannan
17.3 Lochil View Tullibody & Cambus
17.4 Lochil View Hillfoots
17.5 Lochil View Fife
17.6 Factored Property Winter Newsletter

18.0 COMMITTEE ATTENDANCE 

[bookmark: _Hlk158644906]	RESOLUTION:  Committee attendance to date of 91% was noted.

19.0 AOCB

19.1	Housing Emergencies
	COMMITTEE COMMENTS/DISCUSSION:  Sandy Hunter enquired whether the Association had any communications from the local authority regarding homeless referrals or their stance in terms of their housing situation.

	The Director of Housing Services advised that there had not been anything from Clackmannanshire Council.  

	Fife Council had a Fife Partnership Group meeting in Leven this morning (14th December), and the Head of Housing, who covers the Homelessness Service, gave a talk at that meeting on the crisis that they are facing and how they are going to be approaching partners to discuss some joint working. However, as we are one of the smaller landlords with only 177 properties in Fife and a low turnover, it would be difficult to be able to help in the same way as some of the larger RSL’s.  

	The Director of Housing Services confirmed that Clackmannanshire Council have not made contact however, we do receive Section 5 nominations, but it seems to be sporadic. We are happy to look at any partnership working they may wish in the future. 

[bookmark: _Hlk158644934]	There was no other business and the meeting concluded at 7.35 pm.

20.0 DATE OF NEXT MEETING: 	1st February 2024





21st December 2023

Signed ……………………………………………. (Convenor)		Date ……………
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